
MINUTES of the MEETING of the PARISH COUNCIL, held 7.30 pm on

MONDAY 21 MAY 2018, AT THE PARISH OFFICE,

VILLAGE HAL SITE, BURHAM
Present:
Councillor Dalton (in the chair after being elected), Councillors’ Stead, Young, Doran and Field
In Attendance:

Miss P Saunders (Clerk)



County Councillor Homewood

Members of the Public:
V Wisdom, P Bennett, B Barrett, J Pannell

1. Apologies for absence:  Cllr Frost & Barritt, Borough Cllr Davis
2. To Elect the Chairman of the Council for the Year 2018-2019: Cllr Dalton was nominated and seconded. Cllr Dalton accepted the post of Chairman and duly signed his declaration of acceptance of office (Clerk counter-signed). 
3. To Elect the Vice-Chairman of the Council for the Year 2018-2019: Cllr Stead was nominated, seconded and accepted the position of Vice-Chairman.
4. To Appoint the members of the following sub-committees:

a) Planning (3)
 Cllrs Stead, Doran and Frost were appointed to the Planning Committee.


b) Recreation Ground (2) Cllrs Field and Barritt were appointed to the Recreation Ground committee with 2 weekly inspections

c) Allotments (1): Cllr Young was appointed to organize the allotments
d) Complaints: All Cllrs to be members of the committee with exceptions if required



e) Finance (ALL):  All Cllrs to be members of this committee with Cllr Doran as Chairman and Cllr Young as Vice-Chairman. 



f) Street lighting (1) Cllr Frost was appointed to monitor the street lights
g) CCTV Monitoring (2) Cllrs Young and Field were appointed to monitor the CCTV cameras.

h) Flag: Mr Wisdom was happy to be in charge of raising and lowering the flag(s). He requested the date of Armed Forces day.



i) Overview & Scrutiny. Cllr Stead, Dalton and Doran were appointed, with Cllr Stead as Chairman


5. To appoint the representatives of the Parish Council on outside bodies:

a) Village Hall (1) Cllr Stead was appointed



b) Old School Community Centre (2) Cllrs Young and Barritt were appointed.
c) Parish Office (2): Cllr Dalton & Barritt were appointed.



d) United Charities of the Ancient Parish of Burham Cllr Young was appointed.
e) War Memorial/Planters (1)
Cllr Barritt with the assistance of Mr Wisdom and Mrs File.

f) TMBC Parish Partnership: Cllrs Stead and Doran were appointed.
g) TMBC Standards Board: Cllr Stead was appointed.
(Whilst Cllrs Frost and Barritt were not in attendance, they had previously advised that they would be happy with the responsibilities as listed above).

6. To fix dates and times of ordinary meetings for the Council for the ensuring year.  The dates circulated were agreed (see attached).
7. To approve the Minutes of the Meeting held on 30 April 2018. These were approved, initialed on each page and fully signed.
8. Matters arising from the Minutes other than as listed below:  There were none not already listed under the agenda items.
9. Declarations of Interest:  Cllr Dalton declared an interest in agenda item 14 Old School Community Centre.
10. Police Report/Community Warden:  Crime Figures for March 2018 (taken from the Police Website 15 May 2018), 8 in total, 4 x criminal damage/arson, 3 x violent crime, 1 x public order
Speed-watch:  A link has now been provided from Mr Alan Watson (Kent Police) and been forwarded to the potential volunteers that showed an interest in the scheme (number of potential volunteers was 8). So far, 3 have advised that they have completed their on-line training. 
The funding costs/split still have not been confirmed, we are still awaiting this information from Kent Police. 

Wouldham Parish Council is also considering going forward with Speed Watch. If both Parish Councils agree, it may be worth considering purchasing the equipment jointly.

The Police have been requested to monitor New Court Rd and the bridge area for speeding and anti-social behavior.

11. Borough Councillor’s Report: Another quiet month, so nothing to report.
12. County Councillor’s Report:  Cllr Homewood advised that it had been a quiet month.  New Court Rd outstanding matters were still progressing.
13. Parish Building:  The lobby and the toilet are scheduled to be painted etc. early July by Elwood Painting as previously agreed. 
14. Old School Community Centre:  Cllr Dalton has now inspected the roof area and has made suggestions: To be discussed in closed session (D)
15. Village Hall: Cllr Young reported that £1,000 grant funding had been secured for the outside patio area project, although other grant applications had been rejected for various reasons.  He confirmed that all other aspects of the village hall were running well.  
16. Trenport:  Fly-tip of “hundreds” of silver drug canisters near to the Water Works.  TMBC notified, they advised that it was on private land so could not address but had notified the land owner.
“Why I love my Valley” annual arts competition for 2018 for the three village primary schools is due to take place in the summer. This year will explore photography.
May report submitted – please see attached.

Cllr Dalton advised that Orbit Homes (Peters Village) were advertising via local radio. 

17. New Court Road: 
Clerk has contacted KCC Highways and TMBC Planning Enforcement regarding all the signage on the junction of Rochester Road/New Court Road. TMBC have advised that either they have permission or it falls under the remit of KCC. KCC have advised that they will re-contact Stoves & Fireplaces and will make further enquiries regarding the other advertising.

Cllr Davis is in communication with KCC Highways regarding possible road edge marking posts along some areas of New Court Rd.

Cllr Dalton advised that the kissing gates on Court Rd had now been changed to the correct style. 

18. Highway Matters: 
Hedge in Rochester Road is obstructing bus route/road. Some of this area is owned by the Parish Council, so it is our responsibility to address. Trenport are responsible for the other section. UK Power was contacted as some of the vegetation is growing between power lines. An inspection has taken place and work is in the process of being scheduled.  Trenport contactors have trimmed back approx. 8 ft from the ground, but obviously have not cut around the power lines. Mid-April: No update available from UK Power. 
Large pot holes reported in Old Church Rd, from St Mary’s Church to the junction with New Court Road.  KHS advised, 329583 and 329600 refers. Trenport also advised. – Passed to PROW.  Cllr Homewood advised that he was awaiting a response from PROW regarding this which should be forthcoming in June.
Pot holes in Whitehouse Crescent.  This has been reported to KCC Highways via a 3rd party. It was reported that whilst some had been repaired, others had been marked up awaiting repairs, but others were still outstanding.  Clerk was requested to report to KCC Highways. 355806 refers. KCC have advised that these are under find and fix, they are low in priority but temporary measures will be carried out. 
Flooding outside No 56 Church Street which is affecting the residents’ ability to leave the house. This has been reported previously (247154 referred).  Reported to KCC Highways 342272 refers, under investigation
Street light outside 61 Baker Street is shining into bedroom windows, although a shade has already been fitted. Reported to KCC Highways, 359121 refers. Highways have advised that they will arrange for the light to be dimmed.
Lamp post Christmas Lights/motifs: Three quotes obtained:  There is a charge from KCC Highways of £92.60 for the first years’ application and £26.50 for repeat year applications. KCC Highways do require very detailed information regarding the motifs, contractor, electrical requirements, insurance etc before they will give any authorization for the motifs to be installed. We cannot award the contract until we are confident that the lamp-posts are acceptable to KCC. KCC have advised that the columns will need to be load tested to ensure that they are suitable for the motifs and the charges met by the Parish Council. To be discussed in closed session (D)
Channel sweeping: Rochester Rd to Scarborough Terrace is scheduled monthly, the next cleanse is due  30 May. Advisory letters will be dropped from Whitehouse Crescent junction to Bell Lane approximately 7 days before requesting that residents’ park elsewhere. Between Bell Lane and the Bakery is scheduled to be cleansed on 27 June (with letters being circulated 1 week before) and on 25 July the Bakery to Scarborough Terrace (letters circulated 1 week before).
Speed Indicator Devices (SID’s): KCC have advised that the SID’s are checked on a 4 monthly cycle to ensure that they are working correctly.  An annual electricity test is also carried out to ensure that there is no discharge of electricity.  In March 2018, the SID at Scarborough Terrace required a new battery and this was replaced.

The two old style telephone boxes (Rochester Rd/Court Rd and Rochester Rd/Church Street have now been removed.

E-mail from a local resident advising that trucks are using the walkway in the Spur Rd (NCR/Court Rd) for parking (photos submitted).  This area is within the Phase 9 TMBC parking plan whereby double yellow lines will be installed.  

Phase 9 TMBC Parking Plan which includes installing double yellow lines in and around the spur Rd  (New Court Rd and Court Rd) is due to be implemented during the summer (possibly July). 
Cllr Homewood has been notified of the poor condition of the footpath outside Scarborough Terrace. (TMBC have advised that they are unable to carry out cleansing in the area due to poor condition). He advised that he forwarded this information and would chase up for a response. 
Cllr Field advised that anti-social behaviour including speeding and noise was apparent along New Court Rd.  He advised that he was keeping a log of the incidents. Cllr Doran advised that she would also keep a log. 
19. Recreation Ground/Landscaping: 
Quotes being obtained for the refurbishment of the Village Sign (Whitehouse Crescent).    

The bench at MR21 (Windmill public house) – Headlands have now addressed this.
Cllr Barritt has purchased plants for the Whitehouse Crescent planters and will be planted in due course via Mr Wisdom.
E-mail received from a local resident complaining that the verge bank on Rochester Rd was being cut. The resident advised that the vegetation did not impose slight line problems and there were numerous wild flowers and grasses in bloom. He also mentioned the dog walking field behind the Village Hal. Clerk advised the resident that the landscape contractors who are under contract with the Parish Council do address all areas which the parish council own and are scheduled to cut the bank verge on a regular basis, not for sight line issues but to keep the area neat and tidy. The dog walking field was also within the schedule but cut on a less regular basis than the bank and recreation ground.  The resident was also advised that, in due course, the PC would have under their control, the areas between the two Court Rds which will be left as a wild life area with very minimal maintenance. 
The 2 x Silent Soldiers (RBLI) are due to be delivered w/c 21 May 2018. 

The first bench on the left hand side going up towards Scarborough Terrace requires attention, it would appear that the seat is damaged/or been tipped up.  This bench has been varnished recently by Andrew Tutt. (D)  This was briefly discussed and Clerk was requested to contact Headlands for rectification works.
Clerk advised that the Xmas lights on the green (Whitehouse Crescent), required attention as they were dangling down.  Cllr Young advised that he would address. 

20. Allotment Matters:  £36 allotment rents was passed to the Clerk during the month. Cllr Young reported that there were still a couple outstanding which he was chasing. 
21. Burham Parish Council website and Social Media: www.burhampc.kentparishes.gov.uk. Cllr Field advised that shortly, the Facebook page, “Burham Parish Council” would go live. It was confirmed that this was for information sharing only.  Cllr Field and the Clerk would arrange to meet next week to discuss further.  
22. Parish Council owned car parks:  Three quotes received for the re-surfacing of the over flow car park and recycling area – pending decision re consultation costs as per below.
Ms Fletcher has provided an indicator of consultation costs for the overflow car park project: To be discussed in closed session (D). 

Cllr Young confirmed that both CCTV cameras were working correctly.
23. Church Street 
a) Parking: Due to the survey results, no changes will be taking place with restricting the parking in the existing car park. No update on the possibility of securing further land for parking. (b) One Way System:  This had been deferred pending the results of the survey. The one way system was noted.  Clerk to remove b) from the agenda for June as agreed.
24. General Planning Applications: 
TM/16/03377/CNA Rochester Airport: Consultation by Medway Council (MC/16/4534) – request for a scoping opinion in respect of an environmental impact assessment at Rochester Airport for the formation of a replacement paved lit runway and parallel grass runway (including a landscape bund), the demolition, replacement and refurbishment of existing buildings and associated works.  It was advised that was a delegated application.

TM/17/02835 (MC/17/3109): Rochester Airport: Formation of a replacement paved lit runway and parallel grass runway (including landscaped bund), demolition of existing buildings, re-siting of helipads and construction of a new control tower and hub building. No observations

TM/17/01864/FL: Kevin Wise: Site of former Upper Bell PH: Residential redevelopment of former public house site with an apartment block housing 10 No flats and 4 No semi-detached (4 bed units) together with associated access, car parking and amenity facilities. Observations submitted. Applicant is assessing options, maybe withdrawn or smaller proposal.
TM/18/00189/FL: Mr & Mrs Wilson: Demolition of existing pole barn, part change of use from agricultural to residential and formation of new detached 2 bedroom dwelling: Greenway Farm, Rochester Rd, Burham. Observations submitted. Approved. It was queried by Cllr Young why this application had been approved by TMBC. Cllr Dalton advised that it had not been put before Area 3 Planning Committee. Clerk was requested to contact Mr Steve Humphrey (Director of TMBC Planning) requesting reason why this was approved.  Clerk was also requested to ensure that in future, the observations from our planning committee are submitted verbatim when strong objections are made. Clerk also advised that she would amend the in-house planning observation sheet to include a section whereby our committee could request that the application be called in under inspection by TMBC Area 3.
TM/18/00519/RD: Details of condition 31 (material) pursuant to planning permission TM/15/01485 (Grant of replacement planning permission for TM/05/00989 (Formation of development platforms and creation of new community including residential development, mixed use village centre (including A1, A3 and B1 use) community facilities and primary school and associated highway works) subject to a new time limit to allow a further period within which to submit applications for the approval of reserved matters for Phase 3, Parcel 2G of Peter Village: Chartway: Peters Village.

TM/18/00617/RD: Discharge of condition 2 (materials) of TM/16/02327 (residential development of 59 units with associated parking and landscaping) for Phase 3, Parcel 2H of Peters Village: Chartway: Peter Village. No observations.
TM/18/00519/RD: Hyde Vale: Phase 3, Parcel 2G Formers Peters pit: Details of condition 31 (materials) pursuant to planning permission TM/15/01485: No observations.
TM/18/00475/FL: Mr J Reading: Retrospective application for replacement roof structures and re-constructed chimneys: 5 Church Street: No observations.
TM/18/00617/RD: Hyde Vale: Phase 3, Parcel 2H Peters Pit: Discharge of condition 2 (materials) of TM/16/02327 residential development of 59 units with associated parking and landscaping for Phase 3.

TM/18/00748/9/FL: Mr. & Mrs. Lavallin: Single storey side extension and temporary caravan siting, Siting to cease once main dwellings single storey extension is granted and constructed: 3 Culand Cottages, Pilgrims Way. Observations submitted.  Approved.
TM/17/03461/RM (Approved) Submitted under Bellway, Ashberry Homes are the developer. It is the same application.
25. Overview and Scrutiny:  Cllr Stead (as the Chairman of this committee) will be arranging another date in due course.
26. Financial Matters & Authorisation of Accounts for payment:

Chairman to confirm and sign bank balances (both Bank of Ireland and Nationwide) against minutes from April 2018. This task was carried out.
The Parish Council’s 2017/18 Audit papers, both internal and PKF Littlejohn’s have now been completed, with the assistance of Mr Gilbert, the Council’s internal auditor and require approval and signing. The Internal Audit was approved and signed by the Chairman and Clerk.

PKF Littlejohn Section 1 (Annual Governance Statement 2017/18) to be approved and signed by the Chairman and Clerk first, then Section 2 (Accounting Statements 2017/18) to be approved and signed by the Chairman.  Once fully signed off by PKF Littlejohn, the information will be to be published including website. The PKF Littlejohn audit papers were approved and signed in the correct order. 
Charles Stanley Securities Report for the period ending 5 April 2018 received.  Circulated to all Councillors.
Letter received from Arkadia regarding payroll services.  To be discussed in closed session (D)
Clerk has submitted a VAT return for the period Jan – March 2018 for the value of £263.62 (now received)
Clerk has submitted a recycling claim to KCC for the period Jan – March 2018 for the value of £111.77 (now received)
Bank position (Bank of Ireland) as at 18 May 18   
                  
      £27,044.36
Bank position (Nationwide) as at 1 May18


 
      £20,000.00

Income received since last meeting
Allotment rents from April (£430 cash, £19 cheques)



449.00

KCC Recycling credits (as above)





111.77

Allotment Rents (cash)







  36.00

Charles Stanley Dividends





         1,072.82

Mrs Good Cod parking donation April





  60.00

Mrs Good Cod parking donation May





  75.00

HM Revenue & Customs (as above)





263.62


Nationwide Interest







    7.39
Bank of Ireland interest






    2.12
TOTAL








          2077.72
	3434
	E-On
	Monthly Street lighting
	59.49

	3435
	J P Pannell – Park Warden
	Salary
	162.78

	3436
	P Saunders – Clerk
	Salary
	1191.07

	3437
	KALC
	Annual Subs
	410.26

	3438
	CPRE
	Annual Subs
	36.00

	3439
	Parish of Burham & Wouldham
	Donation for church yard maintenance
	361.00

	3440*
	P Saunders – Clerk
	Imprest
	10.95

	3441
	S Shuter
	Cleaning parish office
	10.00

	3442
	Cancelled
	
	

	3443
	KCOM
	Monthly internet & phone
	35.30

	
	
	TOTAL
	2276.85

	
	
	
	







         




            


                  

* Please counter-sign Imprest book 
27. Other Notified Matters:   Vacancy: Another vacancy notice has been pinned up and put on the website, no enquiries have been made.
HM Revenue & Customs (for NI Contributions) are requesting that any payments are made electronically via going online, telephone banking (Bacs, CHAPS), by direct debit or by debit or business credit card online. To be discussed in closed session. (D).
General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) comes into effect 25 May 2018.  Cllr Field is taking the lead on this. Work is progressing behind the scenes. It was advised that the 25 May 2018 was not an actual deadline date, and providing we as a council are making good progress, then action can be taken after the date. Further discussion took place regarding GDPR including that we should be registered with ICO (Information Commissioners Office) which there are related costs.  To be discussed in closed session. It was also advised that allotment holders and private e-mail addresses held by the Clerk, residents would need to complete a consent form manually, with the copies held at the parish office. 
Residents are reporting 155 no show or lateness on the day time service provided by Arriva.  This information is being sent to KCC. A letter has been sent to the Traffic Commissioner regarding the poor service provided by Arriva. It would appear that either the bus service has improved or residents have stopped reporting. No show or late buses MUST continually be reported to the Parish Office. KCC have advised that traffic commissioner tolerance of a journey is not more than -1 minute early and +5 minutes late. Note: The Arriva timetable did change early April.
At the April meeting Assets of Community Value (ACV) in the case of the Windmill Public house was queried by a member of the public.  TMBC has advised “An ACV stays on our list for at least 5 years. We have to review those nominations after a five year period but could decide that the ACV should remain for another 5 year period.

The 6 months relates to a full moratorium period. This is only triggered when the owner first gives notice to us that they wish to sell the property. If so, there is an immediate initial moratorium period of six weeks and if a bidder comes forward within that six week period, it is then extended to a full 6 months.

As the Windmill was added to the list in July 2016, it will not need a review until July 2021”.

(a) Clerk: Please advise any holiday dates and also please be reminded that a new financial year triggers micro grants.
(b) Chairman: No new matters to report.
(c) Councillor’s:  Cllr Stead expressed thanks and congratulations to Cllr Dalton in his capacity as Mayor over the last 12 months, together with the other responsibilities that he carried out (i.e. Chairman of Burham Parish Council and Borough Councillor).  This was reiterated by the other Councillors.  Cllr Dalton advised that over the last 12 months in his capacity as Mayor he raised over £16,500 for two charities.  The first being Ellenor Hospice – that are a charity that provides nursing care within the family home for terminal ill babies and young people and support the families of those they look after as part of that service. The second charity, Age Concern West Malling Dementia Day Care unit. He advised that he was very proud to have been given the opportunity to raise funds for these very good causes. 
Cllr Young queried the actioning of the finance notes. It was AGREED that in future, the finance meeting be held the week before the main parish council meeting, and to ensure that they were confirmed before being actioned. 

28. Public Participation: Mr Wisdom requested 2 x bags of bark be purchased for the war memorial gardens. Cllr Dalton advised that he would be happy to sort. 
29. Date of Next Meeting: Monday 25 June 2018  –  7.30 pm, The Parish Office, Rochester Road, Burham. Cllr Dalton advised that Cllr Stead would be chairing both the June and the July meeting. 
Closed session 
Agenda Item 14 Old School Community Centre

Quote received from Cllr Dalton to address the roof: Supply and fit 150mm flash band in replacement to existing that has been stripped/stolen lead-work approx. 9-10 meters.  The cost to above £126 plus VAT. This was discussed and AGREED.
Agenda Item 18 Highway Matters

KCC have advised that due to the weight of the motifs, regardless of where they are, will need to be load tested.  BSEN 40 Load Testing quotations can be supplied to you and, depending on the amount of columns you would wish to test would depend on whether a day rate or individual column rate would be required.  These tests are not carried out by Kent County Council but we do instruct a private company to carry this out on your behalf.  We would look to yourselves for payment of this, all quotations are subject to your approval.   

An estimated of cost based on 16 columns being tested @ £65.00 per unit plus VAT would be £1,248.00

This would obviously be on top of the charge for the motifs. This was discussed, including if other companies could load test. It was advised that costs were increasing for the whole project and also that there were other projects now in the pipeline.  It was therefore AGREED not to go forward with the motifs for Christmas 2018 but the project may be revisited for 2019. 
Agenda Item 22 Parish Council owned car parks

E-mail received from Ms Sara Fletcher in relation to consultation costs for the VH overflow car park project:

£40 per hour (same cost as in 2013, the last time Ms Fletcher worked for us, should be £45 per hour). Estimated total 28 hrs £1,120 which includes evaluation of quotes, discussion of requirement with preferred contractor, supervision of works including post-completion inspection.

This was discussed and it was AGREED to set up an initial meeting (Cllrs Dalton, Stead and Clerk with Ms Fletcher) for advice on the way forward.
Agenda item 26 Financial Matters

Letter received from Arkadia in relation to Payroll services: Summary: Whilst Roger Kiralfy is retiring, Arkadia is happy to continue to provide a payroll service to the Parish Council on the current terms if we wish on the understanding that: a) it is a bureau only service and can no longer rely on the technical support of a professional accountancy firm and b) There may be a need to rely more on electronics communication as we can’t guarantee that the office will be open on a regular basis as time goes on.

As an alternative, the PC may wish to transfer the service to a new supplier in which case they would suggest Thompson Elphick, based in Aylesford.
This was discussed and AGREED to remain with Arkadia for payroll services. 
HM Revenue (NI Contributions): This was discussed and it was AGREED to pay electronically.  Cllr Doran advised that she would assist the Clerk in setting this up. 

Agenda item 27 Other Notified Matters
GDPR: Cllr Field advised that the costs for registering online with ICO was £36 per year. This was AGREED as it was a requirement. Clerk requested clarification on how this could be paid. Cllr Field to ascertain this information and complete the necessary forms. Cllr Field advised that the privacy notice on the website looked very good. A disclaimer e-mail paragraph was circulated, Cllr Field advised that he would amend and once agreed, the paragraph could be included on all e-mails sent by the Clerk.  Cllr Doran advised that she would assist in setting this up. 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.05 pm.

Signed as a correct record of the proceedings:

S I G N E D ……………………………………..


Date …………………………………
347

